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March 10, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

Courthouse

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration are two related ordinances addressing economic development in the White Center neighborhood of unincorporated King County.  The first ordinance authorizes King County to borrow $6,250,000 from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) through the Section 108 Loan Guarantee program (“HUD 108”).  The second ordinance adopts amendments to the King County Consortium’s 2005-2009 Consolidated Housing and Community Development Plan, including the designation of White Center as a Neighborhood Revitalization Strategy Area, pursuant to HUD’s Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) regulations and guidelines.
HUD 108 Loan Ordinance
HUD originally approved a $5,250,000 Section 108 loan for development of a commercial property in White Center on February 15, 2007.  However, the original architect and contractor were unable to perform and the project had to be rebid.  Due to the extremely hot construction market in the summer of 2007, construction bids came in $2 million over the project’s budget.  Thus, the project had to be redesigned by a new architect, reevaluated and renegotiated to ensure financial feasibility, resubmitted to the Department of Development and Environmental Services for a building permit (to be available about mid-March), reappraised to ensure collateral value, and finally resubmitted to HUD for a $1 million amendment to the original application and approval.  All of this has taken a great deal of time in an effort to save the project and get it to the construction phase.  
HUD should approve the amendment request as a separate new loan within the next week.  However, the timing to fund this project is critical as the New Markets Tax Credit (NMTC) equity portion of the project’s financing (discussed below) needs be closed by April 15, 2009.  If not, this financing element will be lost, and the project will not be constructed.  In order to meet the critical timeline and not lose the NMTC financing, I am sending this ordinance to you on a parallel track with HUD’s approval.
The ordinance authorizes King County to (1) borrow $6,250,000 from HUD; (2) relend these funds to White Center Square Investment Fund, LLC for development of a new commercial property; and (3) pledge the King County Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Consortium’s future CDBG funds as additional security for the loan.
The HUD 108 program is a federal loan guarantee program which allows the county to borrow up to five times its annual CDBG grant.  HUD raises the funds that it lends to the county through a public offering to private investors.  The county then relends the funds to developers and/or businesses to finance economic development or other capital facilities projects that directly benefit low to moderate-income people.  Developers and businesses repay the loan from revenues generated by the project and also provide the project’s real estate as collateral for the loan.  HUD requires the county to pledge its future CDBG funds as additional security in case project revenues are insufficient to meet annual debt service.

The HUD 108 loan money will be used in conjunction with $1,549,219 in equity from the private developer, Vong Brothers, LLC, and with $3,115,688 in equity from the federal New Markets Tax Credit (NMTC) program, to construct a 26,523 square foot retail/office plaza with surface parking.  This approximately $10.915 million urban infill project will develop the last vacant parcel in the White Center business district.  It will provide goods and services to the surrounding neighborhood including the King County Housing Authority’s new Greenbridge housing development.  In addition, the development will create about 60 job opportunities for low to moderate-income persons.
Because of federal NMTC requirements, King County cannot relend the HUD 108 funds directly to the project developer, but must instead go through intermediaries.  HUD has determined that this is the only way that the HUD 108 program and the NMTC program can work together.  Specifically, the county will lend the funds to the White Center Square Investment Fund, LLC, which must in turn invest in a Communty Development Entity (CDE), which will lend the funds to the private developer, Vong Brothers, LLC.  Vong Brothers, LLC will use these funds together with the NMTC equity and its own equity to develop the project.  Because of these federal requirements pertaining to the NMTC program, the King County CDBG Consortium’s loan will be secured by an interest in White Center Investment Fund, LLC for the first seven years.  Beginning in the eighth year, the County and the CDBG Consortium will have a first deed of trust on the project property.

Staff from the Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management (OSPPM) and its consultant, the National Development Council, have analyzed the financial feasibility of this project and are satisfied that it meets HUD’s guidelines for repayment ability and collateral.

Staff from the Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS) have also reviewed the proposal and agree that the proposed development supports the community and economic development objectives of the King County Consortium’s Consolidated Housing and Community Development plan.  The King County CDBG Consortium’s inter-jurisdictional Joint Recommendations Committee, chaired by Mayor Ava Frisinger of Issaquah, has also reviewed the proposal and recommends proceeding with this loan.  

King County Consortium 2005-2009 Consolidated Housing and Community Development Plan Amendments Ordinance

A.
Amendment to Add White Center Neighborhood Revitalization Strategy Area (NRSA)
Staff from OSPPM and DCHS have worked together to develop a NRSA for the White Center neighborhood.  A NRSA is a HUD-created program that recognizes the fundamental necessity of partnership in problem solving to achieve greater success in urban revitalization efforts.  HUD encourages grantees, such as King County’s urban county CDBG Consortium, to develop a NRSA through the provision of regulatory incentives that allow relaxation of several CDBG Program requirements for key activities in the NRSA.  The relaxation of CDBG requirements will allow OSPPM and DCHS staff to efficiently administer the HUD 108 loan for economic development purposes as part of the NRSA plan.
The King County CDBG Consortium’s inter-jurisdictional Joint Recommendations Committee recommends the adoption of the NRSA for the White Center neighborhood.  The NRSA plan will be appended to the Consortium’s 2005-2009 Consolidated Housing and Community Development Plan (Consolidated Plan) as Appendix M.  
DCHS and OSPPM staff will work with HUD to comply with the NRSA plan and complete the NRSA benchmarks over a 5-year period of time, by mid-year 2013.  The NRSA benchmarks include the following:
· Work with partners to provide technical assistance to 25 local business owners in White Center;
· Provide 10 workshops to residents who desire business development assistance;
· Place 150 residents in living wage jobs through the King County Jobs Initiative;

· Create 60 jobs through the HUD 108 loan for economic development;

· Create new mixed-income, mixed-use communites, in collaboration with the King County Housing Authority;

· Create 200 new mixed-income housing units;

· Repair/improve 50 housing units;

· Potentially locate a Transit Oriented Development Project in White Center;

· Create walking connection between residential neighborhood and business district.

B. Amendments to Add HUD Community Planning and Development Performance Measures and HUD-required Definition of Standard/Substandard Housing
HUD worked with CDBG grantees across the nation to develop consistent performance evaluation measures for all strategies with measurable outputs in a grantee’s Consolidated Plan.  This work occurred after the development and adoption of the King County Consortium’s 2005-2009 Consolidated Plan, thus we must amend our plan to include the appropriate performance measure for each applicable strategy per HUD requirement.  The HUD-required performance measurement objectives include: Decent Housing, Suitable Living and Economic Opportunity; and the outcomes include: Affordability, Availability, Accessibility and Sustainability.
In addition, HUD has requested that the King County Consortium publish the definitions of standard housing unit, substandard housing unit and substandard housing unit suitable for repair used for our housing repair and rehabilitation programs in the Consolidated Plan.  We have amended the plan to include those defenitions in the Needs Assessment.
C. Amendments for Program Changes and/or Additions

In the intervening years since the Consolidated Plan was adopted, there have been new revenues generated through SHB 2163 and 1359, in support of King County’s Ten Year Plan to End Homelessness.   Funding cuts from federal sources have also occurred, impacting program administration and planning capacity.  Such events have made necessary a small number of strategy changes, which have been recommended for adoption by the inter-jurisdictional Joint Recommendations Committee, including:
· Reduction of a staff position providing housing development technical assistance; replaced with enhanced capital funding for such technical assistance;
· Addition of a new strategy, the Homeless Housing and Services Program, funded with SHB 2163 and 1359 and other sources;

· Amendment of three economic development strategies due to staff reductions and a HUD concern.

Please join me and the King County CDBG Consortium’s inter-jurisdictional Joint Recommendations Committee in supporting the HUD Section 108 loan for economic development in White Center, the designation of the White Center neighborhood as a HUD NRSA and the adoption of the other recommended amendments to the Consolidated Plan. 
If you have any questions or would like to be briefed on this project please call Ray Moser, Manager, Economic Development at 206-205-0707.  

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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